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NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
July 6, 2015
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Ted Schmidt, Kathleen McDermott, David Bryk, Susan Bannon, Marc Waldinger, and Chuck Machion; Borough Liaison Larry Auerweck.
In the audience:  Marvin Cohen, Warren Woldorf
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Craig called the meeting to order.   Mr. Craig added two items to the agenda:  Tree Lighting under New Business and Comcast Building under Old Business.
NEW BUSINESS

Review of Proposed Parking Size Ordinance
Mr. Craig noted that the Planning Commission had initially recommended that Section 502.b.3 be eliminated from the Zoning Ordinance.  He said that Council is considering amending the Zoning Ordinance to include the parking size dimensions, with an added reference in the SALDO for the size requirements.  He said that the issue has come to the Planning Commission because all Zoning Ordinance changes need to go the Planning Commission, as well as to the Bucks County Planning Commission and other entities. 
Mr. Machion made a motion that the Planning Commission recommend that Borough Council approve an amendment to Zoning Ordinance #653 relative to parking stall size.  Ms. Bannon seconded the motion, which was approved 7-0 by the Commission.
Acceptance of Steeple View Preliminary Plan for Review

Mr. Craig said that the Municipal Planning Code (MPC) requires that the Planning Commission formerly accept subdivision and land development plans for review.  He said that the Commission would not be reviewing the plans for Steeple View until reviews were received from all required parties.  Mr. Waldinger asked about review by HARB.  Mr. Craig said that HARB rules on appropriateness of exterior design, and that the Commission could conceivably recommend an approval pending approvals by HARB and/or other reviewers.  Mr. Schmidt said that HARB would look at exteriors, as shown in design sketches included in the SALDO application.

Ms. Bannon made a motion that the Planning Commission formally accept the Preliminary Subdivision and Land Development application for Phase II of the Steeple View Traditional Neighborhood Development, dated May 13, 2015 and submitted June 24, 2015.  Mr. Waldinger seconded the motion, which was unanimously approved by the Commission.
Mr. Schmidt noted that the plans are labeled “preliminary/final,” but all other documents submitted with the application are noted as “preliminary.”   Mr. Craig said that the Zoning Officer has set a deadline of August 23rd for receipt of all the reviews by the professionals, at which time the Commission would discuss the plans and the reviews.   He said that Commission members may look at the SALDO if they wish, but that the Commission’s role is to consider the experts’ reviews.   He recommended that Commission members become familiar with the plans and bring any questions to the next Commission meeting.  Mr. Craig noted that the 90-day period for review of the Steeple View plans ends on October 9, 2015.
It was suggested that the August Commission meeting be cancelled, as there were no other agenda items except for the Steeple View plans and Commission members would not have sufficient time to consider the reviews before the regularly scheduled meeting date of August 3.  
Mr. Schmidt made a motion to cancel the regularly scheduled Planning Commission meeting on August 3, 2015.  Mr. Bryk seconded the motion, which was unanimously approved by the Commission. 

After a discussion of possible meeting dates, the next meeting date was tentatively scheduled for Monday, August 31, 2015, at 7:00 pm at Borough Hall.  This meeting will replace the regularly scheduled September meeting and provide the Commission time to review the Steeple View plans before Borough Council’s September meeting.  Mr. Craig will confirm the date with the Zoning Officer and Borough Engineer, who will attend the meeting.  Ms. Dunleavy will contact the Borough Secretary about the meeting date changes.
Public Comment

Mr. Woldorf suggested that Commission members look at Ordinance #714 of the Zoning Ordinance regarding parking when considering the Steeple View application.  He said that there are no defined parking spaces in the plans and noted that many angled spaces on the plan are 10 feet wide; in SALDO angled spaces are 10’ wide and perpendicular spaces are 9’ wide.  Mr. Craig said that the plans were submitted prior to the Zoning Ordinance amendment regarding parking spaces, and, therefore, the older Zoning Ordinance would apply to Steeple View.  Mr. Woldorf noted that parking structures have different requirements.
Tree Lighting

Mr. Schmidt said that he had noticed that holiday lights in the trees along State Street are being left up year round, that they used to be taken down after the holiday season.  He said that the opinion of the Shade Tree Commission was that lights should not be placed in the trees during a tree’s growing season, but should be put up in October and taken down in March.  He said that the wires could inhibit a tree’s growth or even damage a tree.  Mr. Bryk said that the situation could be dangerous if wires were stretched or hanging, and that a tree could possibly grow around any wires.  Mr. Schmidt suggested that an amendment to the sign ordinance might address the issue, as he felt that the lighting of the tree lights during the non-holiday season was used to call attention to businesses.
Mr. Craig said that there were several issues:  hanging wires, use of the lights in the off-season, and leaving the wires on the trees year round.  He suggested modifying the Shade Tree ordinance.  Ms. Bannon suggested that the Shade Tree Commission submit their recommendation directly to Borough Council.  Mr. Craig said that the health of the street trees on State Street was appropriately a Shade Tree Commission issue.  Ms. McDermott suggested that businesses could be asked to put up and take the lights down during the holiday season.  She expressed concern for further restrictions on the Borough retailers.  Ms. Bannon noted that maintenance of street trees was the responsibility of property owners.  Mr. Craig said that there was a danger that, if taken down, the lights might not be re-installed again, as stringing them can be difficult.
Mr. Machion said that he did not consider the lighting as signage, but that it provided ambiance.  Mr. Schmidt said that he raised the issue with the Planning Commission for feedback and now considered that the tree lighting was more of a Shade Tree issue.  It was the consensus of the Commission members that the tree lighting was a Shade Tree Commission issue.
OLD BUSINESS
Portable Sign Ordinance Draft
Mr. Craig said that the ordinance has been drafted and sent to the reviewing parties.  He said that he was not sure where the ordinance is in the process or if would be on the next Council meeting agenda.  He said that Council only made one change to the draft, which was to designate the Borough police to observe and enforce the ordinance.
Comcast Building, 139 N. State Street
Mr. Craig said that he had planned to draft a letter to the property owner regarding the barn.  Mr. Machion said that he had spoken with the owner’s attorney, Ed Murphy, and that revised plans for the site were being reviewed.  The preservation of the barn on the property had been planned.  Mr. Machion said that the barn is vacant and becoming increasingly dilapidated, and said that vacant buildings, as well as sidewalks and other accessory buildings, are supposed to be maintained.  He suggested that there might be a way to address the condition of the barn.

Mr. Craig said that there is a section in the HARB ordinance that addresses “demolition by neglect,” which he says has some legal weight.  He said that the Planning Commission could make a recommendation to Council regarding preservation of the barn.

Ms. McDermott made a motion that the Planning Commission draft a letter to Council expressing concern for the accessory structure, the barn, at 139 N. State Street, and recommending that Council address the barn as being exposed to demolition by neglect.  Mr. Schmidt seconded the motion, which was unanimously approved 7-0 by the Commission.  Mr. Machion will draft the letter to Council.  

Mr. Woldorf said that the Joint Historic Commission discussed the barn at their last meeting, but no action was taken.  He noted that new construction on the site was bumping up against the barn.  He said that the Joint Historic Commission would be addressing the issue with Council.  Mr. Woldorf said that the footprint of the renovation was smaller than the original, and that the Joint Historic Commission was concerned with a larger rental space and potential parking between the barn and the building.  He said that he thinks that the owner is waiting to address the barn and hoping that people would cease to care about the structure.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Ms. Bannon made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of June 1, 2015, as presented.  Ms. McDermott seconded the motion, which was approved 6-0 by the Commission, with abstention by Mr. Machion.
NEXT MEETING

The next scheduled meeting is August 31, 2015, as the next regularly scheduled meeting would fall on Labor Day and the Steeple View plans need to be reviewed before the September Council meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion from Mr. Machion, seconded by Mr. Schmidt, the meeting was adjourned at 8:25 pm.
Respectfully submitted, 
Leslie P. Dunleavy, Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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